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[Dr. McKinley, message #4 Unknown Heroes ] < 280 > 
It’s so good to see you tonight. Julie, thank you so much. Rick for the 
praise a…, team leadership and worship tonight, but it’s great to see each 
and every one of you here with us, thankful that you’ve come to be a part 
of this gathering and a…, I do trust that the Lord will use tonight to be 
a source of strength and blessing and encouragement in you life. 
 
We’ve been studying together on Wednesday evenings, Unknown Heroes. We’ve 
been learning about common people who demonstrated courageous faith and 
many of them are not the people that a…, often times get the headlines. In 
preaching and teaching ministries or a…, many times in devotional a…, 
books and studies they’re names that sometimes are almost, as though it 
were, obscure in the Bible, but that in no way diminishes the significance 
of their faith and the way that their faith is used to point us to the 
faithfulness of God. It was the apostle Paul who wrote in the book of 
Romans chapter 15 and verse 4: 
 
Everything that was written in the past was written to teach us, so that 
through endurance and the encouragement of the Scriptures we might have 
hope. 
 
Everything that was written, all of the stories, all of the testimonies, 
all of the events, all of the miracles, all of the instructions of the 
Bible have been written to encourage us so that we might have 
encouragement and that we might have hope. And my prayer tonight is that 
God’s Word will so connect with your life and your heart that you will 
leave here with a renewed sense of hope and that you won’t just walk in 
the door and just come to the end of the day and sort of hear a Bible 
story and lulled out back into your evening and bedtime and another 
routine tomorrow, but that God will use what you hear tonight to make a 
difference in your life. 
 
I read just a few days ago that 2:30 in the morning there was a loud crash 
in the wall at the Travis Richardson home. Apparently, a young man who was 
a…, trying to flee the pursuit of police a…, because he had some warrants 
out for his arrest, lost control of a car and at 2:30 in the morning he 
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jumped the curb, slammed into the side of the house and literally went all 
the way into a bedroom. Apparently, the car came to a stop within inches 
of the bed of the Richardson’s 3-year-old daughter. But do you wanna know 
the amazing thing about the whole story? It is that Taylor Ann Richardson 
slept through the whole experience. [slight congregation laughter] She 
never woke up, she didn’t hear it, she didn’t know anything about it, she 
just slept on through the night and her daddy who was interviewed, of 
course, by all of the media who came to the house said that his daughter 
slept through the night, but the one thing he was grateful for was that he 
had a souvenir, because when they pulled the car out of the wall a portion 
of the license plate crumpled had fallen there, so he had the license 
plate off the car to remember the moment. 
 
Well, you know, I hope church isn’t like that for you, I hope church isn’t 
a place where you come and suddenly there’s a bang and a slam and a 
movement where the Word of God comes with power and impact and you just 
sleep through the experience. My prayer is that the Word of God connects 
with your heart and that the difference is that you leave here with hope 
and so tonight I want you to take God’s Word and I want you to open it to 
a portion of Scripture that may be unfamiliar to you, but one that I trust 
you’ll never forget, 2nd Kings chapter 4 tonight, because here in the book 
of 2nd Kings in the Old Testament we are going to meet something…a…meet 
someone and to learn something tonight, about how we can prove God’s 
sufficiency in every difficulty, how you and I can prove God’s sufficiency 
in every difficulty in life and tonight we are going to look together at 
THE TRUE STORY OF A DESPERATE PREACHER’S WIFE, the true story of a 
desperate preacher’s wife. Now I know that you know as well as I do that 
everywhere we go these days we cannot get away from the Desperate 
Housewives and about the only thing that I can say about them is that they 
appear to be a group of women who are over indulged and empty. That’s 
about all that I can say about what I…little bit I know about that. But 
what I can say is that tonight we’re gonna read the…read the true story of 
a desperate preacher’s wife and in this story we’re gonna learn some 
things together about GOD’S SUFFICIENCY MEETING US AT THE POINT OF OUR 
DIFFICULTY. Let’s begin to read together chapter 4 in verse 1. The Bible 
says: 
 
A certain woman of the wives of the sons of the prophets cried out to 
Elisha, saying, “Your servant my husband is dead, and you know that your 
servant feared the LORD. And the creditor is coming to take my two sons to 
be his slaves.” 
 
What we meet right at the outset of this chapter is A DIFFICULT SITUATION. 
The woman is deperat…desperate because she is faced with a difficult life 
situation. Her husband had been a faithful and a loyal servant to the 
prophet and to the leader of the prophets Elisha who had been the 
successor to the great Elijah, but her husband died. We don’t know the 
circumstances of his death, but what we do know is that this woman is 
faced with the death of her husband, with a debt that has been left behind 
and now she is desperate. She has nothing, she is destitute, she cannot 
provide for herself, she can’t provide for her family and so now she is in 
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a position where potentially her sons could be taken off into slavery, 
into indentured servitude as the Old Testament describes in the book of 
Exodus chapter 25 and so here this woman is living with this reality, this 
nightmare, if you will, that her life and her husband had been given 
together to serving the Lord and now she feels abandoned, now she feels at 
a loss, now she doesn’t know what to do and the future is very grim. In 
many ways when I read the story of this woman tonight I find that I am 
reading the story of a woman who’s at a quitting point in life. She’s hit 
the wall, she doesn’t know what to do, she doesn’t know where to turn, 
she’s desperate and she feels like quitting. Have you ever been there in 
life? Have you ever had an experience in life that took you to the brink, 
to the…to the end of yourself, that took you to the place where you 
literally just felt like, if I can do what I wanna do I’m just gonna throw 
in the towel, I just wanna quit, I don’t wanna go forward? Maybe it was a 
difficult financial situation or is a difficult financial situation in 
your life, maybe it’s a difficulty in a marriage where the relationship is 
stuck and broken and seems to be hopelessly irreconcilable. Maybe there’s 
a circumstance where you’re faced with an unpleasant working conditions or 
poor health, but the bottom line is just like this woman, you feel like 
quitting and there’s a difficult situation that you find in your life and 
there really is no easy way out. Now you know in all the television dramas 
there’s always an easy way out. The television dramas are always wonderful 
because you can feel the tension building, whatever kind of a…of a…of a 
conflict or whatever kind of a breakdown, or whatever kind of an issue 
there is going on in a…in a television drama suddenly you see the man or 
the woman as the tension builds and finally they decide they’re gonna 
explode and so they just let loose they’re anger and they say something to 
someone or they make a dramatic statement, they say “I quit” I’m out of 
here, “no more” and the music crescendos and they slam the door and they 
walk away and then you go to a McDonalds commercial. Heh! [slight 
congregation laughter] It’s amazing isn’t it? All that happens in drama 
and you just feel like that’s me, that’s what I wanna do. But the problem 
is on the other side of your door there’re major consequences. If you do 
that you’ve gotta face consequences, you don’t have a commercial break, 
you’ve got a consequence in your life. So many of us find that we are at  
places and times in our lives where we face a difficult situation, we 
don’t know what to do and this woman was at that place. Now there’s some 
things that we do know about this woman, we do know that she had a good 
husband. A…, I don’t want you for a moment to think that this woman was 
left destitute because she had a husband who didn’t care for her. I think 
the Bible gives us a pretty good insight into this man’s character. The 
Bible tells us two things about this man. The Bible tells us that he was a 
servant to the man of God Elisha and the Bible tells us that he feared the 
Lord. Look at that in verse 1, it says that he was Elisha’s servant and 
that he feared the Lord. He wasn’t just a negligent guy. 
 
He wasn’t like this fiancée that I heard about, who went home to meet his 
a…, his bride-to-be’s family and they were having dinner and sitting 
around the table and the mother suggested, after the meal, that the 
father, that dad took a little time to get to know this young man and so 
they went off into the other room. And the father said to him, “So what 
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are your plans?” And the young man said, “Well, I’m a biblical scholar.” 
He said, “A biblical scholar, that’s interesting, that’s admirable.” He 
said, “But…but what are you gonna do to provide a nice house and a place 
to live for my daughter?” He said, “Well, I’m going to study and God’s 
going to provide for us.” He said, “Well, how are you gonna buy her a 
beautiful engagement ring and how are you gonna provide some of the 
niceties of life for her, she likes nice things, how are you gonna do 
those things?” And he said, “Well,” he said, “I’m just going to 
concentrate on my studies and I know God’s gonna provide.” He said, “And 
children,” he said, “do you ever plan on having any children? How would 
you support the children?” He said, “I really don’t know sir,” he said, 
“but I’m not worried about it I know that God will provide.” And so the 
conversation went back and forth like this, the father felt like he was 
getting nowhere with this young man. Finally they a…, ended up going back 
in the other room and the father went and met the mother in the kitchen 
and when they got in the kitchen the…the mother said, “Well, honey how did 
it go?” He said, “Well, he has no job, he has no plans and he thinks I’m 
God.” Heh! [congregation laughter] Well, I want you to know that’s not the 
kind of guy I’m talkin about here. This was not just a man who did nothing 
and left his family impoverished, he was a man who did the right thing, 
but the reality of life was that he was left and his family was left with 
nothing. But you know there’s a wonderful promise in the Word of God to 
those who are widowed and to those who are orphaned. The Bible tells us in 
the book of Proverbs 15:25 that: 
 
The Lord will destroy the house of the proud. But He will establish the 
border of the widow. 
 
The Bible says that God has His eye on the widowed and on the orphaned and 
though this woman was in a very difficult situation God saw her and God 
had a plan for her. 
 
So that takes us to the 2nd thing that we see tonight and that is A STRANGE 
QUESTION. We’ve introduced it by understanding that there’s a difficult 
situation, but now there’s a strange question and so let’s look at this 
question here in chapter 4 and verse 2: 
 
So Elisha said to her, “What shall I do for you?… 
 
Now I don’t know exactly how Elisha said that. I don’t know and I don’t 
really think that he said and mamma what may I do for you, as if he were 
there to do something for her. I really thing it was more like a Elisha 
said and…and what shall I do for you? I mean, lady, what do you want me to 
do, I…I care, I’m concerned, but…but what do you want me to do? Heh! You 
know I’m involved with this same organization you’re husband was with and 
we’re kinda getting by here, you know, everything’s a faith experience for 
us, what should I do? But listen to what he said to her. He said: 
 
2…Tell me, what do you have in the house?” And she said, “Your maidservant 
has nothing in the house but a jar of oil.” 
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He said to her, I wanna ask you a question, what do you have? He didn’t 
ask her what she needed, he asked her what she had, because you see so 
often when we get into difficulty and to desperation in life what we do is 
we start telling everybody what we need. But the prophet wisely asked the 
question, what do you have and he brought her to the place where she 
looked and gave attention to the one thing that was of value and that was 
precious to her and it was the one remaining flask of oil that she had in 
the house. Now, oil was a very valuable thing in that day and in that 
time, it had a variety of uses. It was used for cooking. It was used for 
medicine. It was used for the anointing of kings and prophets and priests. 
It was used in the sacrificial system of that day and it was a great and a 
valuable commodity and oil was something that you needed, if for nothing 
else to burn the lanterns in your home. Oil was precious, but he pointed 
her to the one thing that she had and she said but I have this one little 
jar of oil. It’s as though she looked at him and said I really have 
nothing but this. But whenever you take the one but this, that you have in 
your life and you’re willing to bring it to God it’s amazing what God can 
do with what you have, not what you don’t have. 
 
Years ago I heard a little phrase that I’ve never forgotten, that I’ve 
tried to live and to apply in my life and it’s simply this: 
 
Little is much when God is in it! 
 
Little is much when God is in it! 
 
It certainly was true of a little boy; a lad who had 5 barley loaves and 2 
fishes on the shores of Galilee during the ministry of Jesus wasn’t it? 
Who would have ever imagined that God would have used that little boy with 
that little lunch to feed 5000 people? But you see God didn’t say what do 
you need, God said what do you have? And that’s exactly what happened that 
day, Andrew brought the little boy and said Jesus here’s the boy, here’s 
what we have and God starts with what we have, not just with what we need. 
And so here there’s the strange question coming forward, what do you have? 
Because what she needed to see is that she had everything she needed in a 
relationship with God, not in something that someone or that anything 
could provide. That’s where it all comes, our relationship with God. 
 
So that brings us to the 3rd thing we see and that is a…that is A CURIOUS 
INSTRUCTION. Look at what the prophet said to her in verse 3: 
 
3He said, “Go and borrow vessels from everywhere, from all your 
neighbor…neighbors–empty vessels; and do not gather just a few. 4And when 
you’ve come in, you shall shut the door behind your and your sons; and 
then pour it into all those vessels, and set aside the full ones.” 
 
What a strange instruction. She’s got one little flask of oil, but he says 
what I want you to do is I want you to take the one thing you have and 
then I want you to go out and I want you to get nothing from everybody 
else, I want you to get a bunch of empty pots, bring them to your house, I 
want you to go in the house, I want you to close the door and then I want 
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you to start pouring the oil. What a strange instruction that was. She 
though everything she had was in that little vessel and here’s she’s 
gathering empty vessels, gathering more nothingness, if you will, but 
getting ready to see and to discover how God works and what God can do and 
so in the process she is challenged to determine her faith. The Bible 
says: 
[Matthew 9:29] 

 
… “According to your faith be it unto you.” 
 
And the challenge in this moment was a challenge of faith to take what she 
had and to go out and gather and get ready for God to do something. 
 
And that takes us to the 4th thing, A RISKY DECISION, a risky decision. The 
Bible says beginning in verse 5: 
 
5So she went from him and she shut the door behind her and her sons, who 
brought the vessels to her; and she poured it out. 6And it came to pass 
when the vessels were full, that she said to her son, “Bring me another 
vessel.” And they said to her, “There’s not another vessel.” So the oil 
ceased. 
 
What an amazing miracle occurred in this place. But the miracle occurred 
because of a risky decision. Rather than taking what she had and holding 
it, she took what she had and she emptied it and it was in the process of 
that decision of that obedience and of that faith, given to her, that she 
began to experience the miracle of God’s supply. Now there’s a phrase here 
that’s very important, actually there’re 2 phrases that I don’t want you 
to overlook. One phrase is that when Elisha told her what to do he said go 
and gather vessels and he said don’t gather just a few. He said get ready 
for somethin big to happen, that was the qualifier in this passage of 
Scripture, don’t just gather a few and then he said to her, go to your 
house and shut the door. And then the Bible says in the next phrase and 
she went to her house and she shut the door. Now, I don’t think that’s 
just a point of reference in the Bible. I don’t think that’s just sort of 
a little addendum, just sort of, okay, she walked to the house, she closed 
the door, that was it. What’s the significance of that? Why did the Bible 
repeat 2 times, close the door, shut the door? Did you know in Matthew 
chapter 6 that Jesus taught us that when we pray, He said: 
[Matthew 6:6] 

 
“…whenever you pray that you are to go into your room and when you have 
shut the door, pray to your Father who is in heaven, who is in the secret 
place; and your Father who sees in secret will reward you openly.” 
 
There was a risky decision to open the flask in the presence of God and to 
pour it out. But he didn’t say go out on the street corner, stand up, blow 
the horns, get everybody to come and say hey, look what I’m getting ready 
to do for God, look what God’s getting ready to do, it’s gonna be a holy 
chazzan, you better get ready. We got a lot of exhibitionism in our faith 
today. God’s not interested in our exhibitionism, but I will tell you what 
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God is interested in, is faith and sacrifice and obedience and this woman 
was willing through faith and sacrifice and obedience to make a risky 
decision and in that moment of privacy she began to prove God’s 
sufficiency. I want you to notice that the supply came, not when she told 
Elisha, it didn’t come even when she gathered the vessels and it didn’t 
even come just in the moment that she shut the door, but when she’d done 
all those things it was when she poured the oil that it began to happen 
and in that moment the power of God and the presence of God filled that 
room. The Bible says:   [James 5:16] 
 
…the effectual, fervent prayer of the righteous avails much. 
 
And what happened that day, that moment I don’t know in all of it’s 
detail, but what I do know is that God answered prayer in that moment. 
What I do know is that this desperate situation that this woman found 
herself in was suddenly a…, eclipsed by the wonder of the grace and the 
power of God, but it all happened in her life when she came to the place 
that desperation turned to sacrifice and turned to surrender. 
 
It was Oswald Chambers who said: 
 
“Surrender is not the surrender of the external life, but of the will. 
When that is done, all is done; there are very few crisis in life that 
gain crisis that…excuse me…there are very few crisis in life and the great 
crisis is the surrender of the will.” 
 
That’s what was surrendered in this wo…moment in this woman’s life. She 
surrendered her will, she surrendered herself to the Lord. 
 
And that takes us to the 5th thing that happened in this true story of a 
desperate preacher’s wife and that is GOD’S…  < turn tape >  …ABUNDANT 
PROVISION. She starts pouring and she doesn’t know what to do. It just 
keeps coming, she’s got this little bitty flask and she’s pouring it and 
every vessel, no matter what the size just keeps gettin full and full and 
full and it just seems that it’s just going on and on and on and finally 
she’s so busy pouring she says bring me another vessel and the boys say we 
don’t have any more and suddenly she realized that she who was a woman 
who’d felt like quitting had met a God who never quits. A woman who felt 
like quitting connected with a God who never quits and He won’t ever quit 
on you and no matter how much you feel that you’ve come to the quitting 
point in your life and that your difficulty is so overwhelming that 
there’s no way out, let me tell you something, if you will come in 
desperation and surrender before God, God will ultimately show you that 
He’s a God who doesn’t quit and His grace and His mercy and His abundance 
will be known. Look at the Bible…what the Bible tells us there in verse 7, 
it says: 
 
Then she came and told the man of God. And he said, “Well, go sell the oil 
and pay your debt;…” 
 
You’ve got so much oil here you can get out of debt. But look at the rest 
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of it. 
 
“…and your sons can live on the rest.” 
 
God not only met the need that she had in the crisis, God met the need 
that she would have in the future. God met needs that she didn’t even know 
that she had at that point and God began to demonstrate His power, His 
strength and the wonder of His grace. And God is looking to do that in the 
lives of people today just as it was in the life of this desperate 
preacher’s wife years ago. The Bible tells us in 2 Chronicles 16, in verse 
9: 
 
”…the eyes of the Lord run to and from throughout the whole earth, to show 
Himself strong on behalf of those whose heart is fully His…” 
 
And God challenges us, people today sitting in this place, in this hour, 
though most of us are not destitute in this room, but God challenges us to 
prove the wonder of His supply. In fact He challenges us to do it every 
time we have opportunity. The book of Malachi, the last a…, book of the 
Old Testament, the last prophet, chapter 3, we read the words of the 
prophet challenging the people of God and he spoke to them in a very 
strong and forthright manner when he said:   [verses 8-10] 
 
8“Will a man rob God? Yet you’ve robbed Me! And yet you say, ‘In what way 
have we robbed you?’ In tithes and offerings, 9You are cursed with a curse, 
For you have robbed me, Even this whole nation… 
 
He said your greed, your averse, your use, your selfishness, your pride 
have kept you from the blessing of God. But then he said on the other 
hand: 
 
…Bring all the tithes into the storehouse,… 
 
Bring the tithes, bring what you have. Don’t sit around and tell me about 
what you’d do if God gave you a bunch of money, do what you have at your 
hand, take what you have, whatever potion that may be, bring the tithes to 
the storehouse and Bible says and see the if Lord will not open the door 
and: 
 
10…the windows of heaven And pour out such a blessing that there won’t be 
room to receive it. 
 
You’ll just keep pouring and pouring and pouring and tryin to figure out 
where’d this come from, because that’s the way God meets needs. God says 
prove Me…prove Me. But you see every time when we get to a place where we 
can prove God we start tryin to bale ourselves out. We start tryin to get 
somebody else to bale us out. We start looking for someone to have an 
answer, some cheap easy quick way out. Ladies and gentlemen that’s just 
not the way God works. God works in desperate conditions, but He doesn’t 
do it in the way that we often want Him to and so therefore what we do is 
we begin to learn the lesson that this woman learned, that God loves us 
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and that God can be trusted. Are you facing difficulty in your life 
tonight, are you facing any kind of a circumstance in your life tonight 
where you are desperate for God to work? Listen to me, God will be 
faithful if you will prove Him. 
 
I wanna give you 4 WALK AWAY WORDS tonight. We’ve looked at a story, we’ve 
looked at the Scripture, but I wanna give you 4 walk away words tonight, 
words to put into the footsteps of your life, that I believe are the 
lessons of the life of this desperate preacher’s wife. 
 
#1  is the word EARNEST…earnest. I’m not talking about the name Earnest, 
I’m talking about the word earnest and the word earnest means intense, 
desperate, focused and what I’m saying in that word is come to God in 
earnest, come to God in earnest, come to Him with a focused attention, an 
intensity, a seriousness, a desperation as you make your appeal to God. In 
the words of the old preacher Vance ______, be able to say: 
 
“I’m shipwrecked on God and I’m stranded on omnipotence. If God doesn’t 
come through I’m sunk.” 
 
#2  ENOUGH, the 2nd word that I give you to walk away tonight is the word 
enough. Remember that what you have today is enough. It’s not enough 
because you have it, it’s enough because it’s where you are and you can 
bring it to God. And so what you have is enough, whatever it is, God wants 
to take what you have and then He wants to show you what He can do with 
it. You see I’m convinced we have as much when-then-thinking in the 
Christian as we have in the world at large. The world lives with a mindset 
of when-then; when I make a certain income, when I drive a certain car, 
when I wear certain cloths, when I live in a certain neighborhood, when I 
have these things then I’m gonna be happy and that’s how most of the world 
lives, when-then, when-then, but you know what? I believe there are a lot 
of Christians that live that way. When I attend enough Bible studies, when 
I’ve learned enough things, when I have enough Christians friends, when 
I’ve done all this, then God’s gonna bless me. No! Start right where you 
are. Don’t live with all this when-then. When I climb all the steps and 
get up the answers, listen it’s all about the grace of God and wherever 
you are right now you have enough because you have all of the grace of God 
that you need. What you have to do is to be willing to say I’m not gonna 
focus on what I don’t have, I’m gonna focus on who I know and what He can 
do with what I have today. 
 
There’s a 3rd word that I want you to take away tonight and it’s the word 
EMPTY. This is the hardest point of the message. Be willing to be emptied. 
Be willing to be emptied. It’s the only way that you will ever prove the 
absolute sufficiency of God in your life and if you’re not willing to be 
empty then you will never know how to be full. Recently I read an old 
puritan prayer, it was titled, Man A Nothing, listen to it: 
 
When Thou woudst guide me I control myself. 
When Thou woudst be sovereign I rule myself. 
When Thou woudst take care of me I suffice myself. 
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When I should depend on Thy providings I supply myself. 
When I should submit to Thy providence I follow my will. 
When I should study, love, honor, trust Thee, I serve myself. 
I fault and correct Thy laws to suit myself. 
Instead of Thee I look to man’s approbation and am by nature an idolater. 
Lord it is my chief design to bring my heart back to Thee. 
Convince me that I cannot be my own god or make myself happy, nor my own 
Christ to restore my joy, nor my own spirit to teach, guide, rule me. 
Help me to see that grace does this by providential affliction. 
For when my credit is God, Thou doest cast me lower. 
When riches are my idol, Thou doest wing them away. 
When pleasure is my all, Thou doest turn it into bitterness. 
Take away my roving eye, curious ear, greedy appetite, lustful heart. 
Show me that none of these things can heal a wounded conscience or support 
a tottering frame, or uphold a departing spirit. 
Take me to the cross and leave me there. 
 
The greatest truth I can tell you tonight is this, the Bible says that 
Jesus Christ, the Son of God stepped out of heaven and became one of us. 
And do you know the phrase that the Bible uses to describe that in the 
book of Philippians? It says:   [2:8] 
 
…He humbled Himself to the point of obedience, even to the death of the 
cross. 
 
When it says that He humbled Himself, it literally says He emptied 
Himself. Do you know that God emptied Himself for you so that you don’t 
have to live empty, but you can live in the fullness of Jesus Christ? Is 
it any wonder that once Paul made that discovery in that book of 
Philippians that the pastor’s been leading us through on Sunday’s that 
when he came to the end of the book, having talked about how Christ 
emptied Himself for us that then he was able to stand and to say:   
[Philippians 4:19] 
 
And my God shall supply all your needs according to His riches in glory by 
Christ Jesus. 
 
He was empty so you could be full, but you have to be willing to be empty. 
 
Last word, EXPECTATION…expectation, I must now live with a sense of 
expectation that if I am willing to be empty that God will prove to me 
that He will fill and He will supply and He will be sufficient for every 
need in my life. 
 
I’ve often shared with you that I read a devotional with regularity 
called, Daily With The King, it is written by a…, a guy by the name of 
Glen Evans, who I don’t really know or know much about, but I know that 
God has used him to speak to my heart. And several years ago I read a 
portion in this devotional book that I’ve never forgotten, because it 
stirs my heart till this day and it stirs me to challenge you in the 
closing of this message tonight and it’s all about your expectation and 
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proving God. Listen to this: 
 
God loves to be proved. 
 
Prove Me now…  Malachi 3:10 
 
Ask for a sign for yourself from the Lord…  Isaiah 7:11 
 
He knows that each generation is born skeptical; the Bible must be reborn 
to every generation. God must break out of print into live action and 
recreate Bible scenes and activities. Just as God wrote the Bible so He 
must repeat the Bible in us. That’s why He needs Abraham’s, Gideon’s, 
David’s and Paul’s today. In short He needs God provers. George Mueller 
said it when he began the Orphan Home in Bristol: 
 
“For one purpose, to prove God in our day as formerly, exactly.” 
 
So let it be with us. What was written before was written for 
encouragement to us. Not that we would live at the edge of emptiness, but 
that we would prove the fullness of God made possible through the Lord 
Jesus Christ. 


